

The State of the Brazilian Left: Analysis from an American in Brazil

*By Brian Mier,
Extramural Contributor at the Council on Hemispheric Affairs*

During the lead-up and in the aftermath of last year's overthrow of democratically elected Brazilian president Dilma Rousseff, several writings appeared in progressive English language publications analyzing the state of the Brazilian left. Most of them were written by members of the white middle class, based on little or no contact with the Brazilian organized left which, as a recent article in NACLA mentioned, is a long-standing problem with Northern American analysis on Latin America.ⁱ In an attempt to go beyond more of the same, my next four contributions to COHA's Brazil Unit were interviews with key figures of the Brazilian organized left: a national urban social movement leader, a union federation leader, a renowned radical-left intellectual and a national leader of the *Movimento dos Trabalhadores Rurais Sem Terra* (Landless Workers' Movement, MST).^{ii iii iv v} This article represents a systematization of the interviews and original analysis from the standpoint of an American who has lived in Brazil for 22 years and who has worked with the MST and the four largest Brazilian social movements. For clarity's sake I will add that the I am not affiliated with any political party and that I supported *Partido dos Trabalhadores* (Workers' Party, PT) candidate Lula in 2002, *Partido Socialismo e Liberdade* (Socialist Liberty Party, PSOL) candidate Heloisa Helena in 2006, PSOL candidate Plinio Arruda in 2010, and PT candidate Dilma Rousseff in 2014. The interviews were based on questions about changes in the political economy, last year's soft coup, and what the left is doing to alter the current state of affairs.

The Coup

There is no doubt that the so-called "Pink Tide" of radical and center-left governments that spread throughout the region under the George W. Bush administration is being pushed back, supported by international capital and the U.S. government.^{vi vii viii} While many members of the Organization of American States (OAS) did not initially recognize coup governments in Honduras, Paraguay, and Brazil, the quick assent that came from Washington afforded them international legitimization.^{ix x xi xii} The rise of ultra-

neoliberal governments is a continent-wide phenomenon that is not limited to Brazil and not primarily a result of the “people's frustration with corruption,” which seems to be the new U.S. tactic for slandering democratically elected governments with the collapse of moral authority on human rights issues and torture.^{xiii} The current Brazilian government—which is privatizing petroleum, eliminating energy self-sufficiency and rolling back decades of gains in women’s, Afro-Brazilian, environmental, indigenous, small farmers’, and labor rights—is more a result of conservatives’ inability to win four consecutive democratic presidential elections than any kind of perceived “failure of the left.”^{xiv} Illegitimate president Michel Temer's PMDB party (*Partido de Movimento Democrático Brasileiro*, Brazilian Democratic Movement Party) has never actually won a presidential election, taking power three times through impeachments or the sudden death of a president-elect. The fact that it is back in power in Brazil, with an extremely corrupt government, cannot in any way be considered a victory in the fight against corruption.^{xv}

There is a strong consensus among the Brazilian organized left that a coup took place last year, and the body of supporting evidence for this claim continues to grow. On October 17, for example, the newspaper *Folha de São Paulo* revealed that impeachment architect, congressional president Eduardo Cunha (who is currently in jail for receiving millions of dollars in bribes from the private sector) received additional funding from a prominent stock broker and paid it out to members of Congress in exchange for votes to impeach Dilma Rousseff.^{xvi} Regardless of the evidence, major Northern media outlets worked to legitimize the illegal 2016 impeachment process from start to finish.^{xvii} Even so-called “liberal” commercial publications such as the *New York Times* and *The Guardian* ran articles justifying the legality of the impeachment process despite the fact that fiscal peddling, the accusation that triggered the impeachment, which Rousseff was later declared innocent of, is not an impeachable offense in Brazil.^{xviii} ^{xix} ^{xx} As Gegê da Silva, national leader of the *Central de Movimentos Populares* (Popular Movements Central, CMP), says, “There is not a shadow of a doubt that what happened in Brazil was a coup. And it's a coup that continues to be enacted on a daily basis on the backs of the working class.”^{xxi}

Structural Challenges in the Political Economy

In order to understand present resistance to the coup government, it is important to look at how changes in the political economy have both weakened workers’ ability to organize and weakened elite support for a nationalist development project. As MST leader Gilmar Mauro says, there are structural changes underway in the world political economy that are eroding the left's traditional organizational tactics and there is a growing segment of workers that no longer has space within the capitalist labor structure.^{xxiii} Douglas Izzo, São Paulo president of the *Central Única dos Trabalhadores* union federation (Unified Workers Central, CUT), observes that robotics and computerization caused the number of factory and other historically unionized Brazilian

jobs such as bank tellers to plummet. In the early 1980s, the CUT had 18 million members. Today it has 8 million, while productive output of industries like metallurgy has increased. ^{xxiii} Even traditional jobs in the service sector are disappearing. As the MST's Gilmar Mauro says, "today the largest taxi company in the world doesn't own one car. The largest hotel company in the world doesn't own one room." ^{xxiii} There is a huge increase in autonomous workers who receive no benefits or job security in Brazil thanks to companies like Uber, a situation that will be vastly exacerbated due to Michel Temer's draconian labor rights reforms. ^{xxiv} Consequently, the traditional left tactic of the strike is losing force. Although the largest general strike in Latin America this century took place in Brazil on April 28 with around 35 million participants, it did not succeed in halting the labor law reforms. ^{xxv}

The two PT governments attempted to balance supporting neoliberal central bank policies of their predecessors while implementing developmentalist policies such as minimum wage increases and subsidies for internal industrial production, consumption, and other key sectors of the economy such as the construction industry. In doing so, Lula bet on a strong petit-bourgeois national business elite. Key businesses controlled by this class in the petroleum, shipbuilding, and construction industries were completely paralyzed during the *Lava Jato* investigation, causing the Brazilian economy to implode, with some economists estimating that the recession was 300% deeper than it would have been without *Lava Jato*. ^{xxvi} Economic activities in Brazil's largest companies were paralyzed and its owners, unlike most politicians involved, were systematically jailed until they agreed to plea bargain their way out (represented at times by prosecutor and *Lava Jato* judge Sergio Moro's wife's law firm). ^{xxvii} Meanwhile, Northern capital flooded into these sectors, parts of which are now controlled by parties who have no vested interest in Brazil. ^{xxviii} As Erminia Maricato says, "the cycle of a strong nationalist business class has come to an end." ^{xxix}

Despite Structural Changes, the Fight Continues

In order to understand what the MST, CMP, CUT, and left intellectuals are doing to fight against the coup government and the socio-economic setbacks incurred during the past year, some historical context is required. During the U.S.-supported military dictatorship (1964-1985), the liberation theology movement fomented working class democratic resistance through nation-wide political organizing in *favelas*, working class neighborhoods, and poor rural communities through its catholic ecclesiastical base communities. Its Paulo Freire-influenced critical adult literacy methodology was key in the formation of the MST, as well as many other major Brazilian social movements. Then the Church, under the leadership of Cardinal Joseph Ratzinger, punished world-renowned liberation theologians like Leonardo Boff and decimated funding for political organizing. ^{xxx} The vacuum caused by vanished church support resulted in a greatly strengthened evangelical Christian right, especially in poor neighborhoods, in turn resulting in an aging social movement membership and leadership. The social

movements were further weakened by their bureaucratization through a series of government programs to support them during the Lula and Rousseff presidencies.

Misunderstandings about the current political context are exacerbated by the tiny PSOL party and its Northern academic fans, who have built a myth that Brazilians are furious with the PT party for its “betrayal.”^{xxxix} Although moderately large in Rio de Janeiro and São Paulo the PSOL is practically nonexistent elsewhere. Its candidate, Luciana Genro, achieved 1.5% of the vote in the 2014 presidential elections and only managed to come in fifth place in last year’s mayoral race in her hometown of Porto Alegre.^{xxxix} When the party first formed in 2005, it appeared to have a promising future. In 2006 PSOL candidate Heloisa Helena got 7% of the vote in the first round of the presidential elections but since then the party has failed to muster 2% and it only controls two small-town mayor's offices nationwide. If Guilherme Boulos runs for office next year on the PSOL ticket, as many people think, it is highly doubtful that a huge surge in support due to “the left's frustration with the PT party” will carry him above even 2%. The PSOL is full of radical academics who provide coherent criticism of its traditional congressional ally the PT. This criticism is important, and there is plenty to complain about. But basing analysis of Brazilian politics or the Brazilian left exclusively on analysis from PSOL activists, as some leftist northern writers and publications seem to do, would be tantamount to generating political analysis in the United States in 2016 based exclusively on the Green Party without listening to any Bernie Sanders supporters.

In an atmosphere in which grassroots organizing and other traditional leftist tactics such as strikes and street protests were weakened and no viable alternative to the PT party emerged, the organized left created two inter-related civil society coalitions, the *Frente Brasil Popular* (Popular Brazil Front, FBP) and the *Frente do Povo sem Medo* (Fearless People's Front). Starting during the lead-up to the coup, these groups worked together to stage large street protests and two general strikes. Although some people try to divide them along ideological lines, the largest civil society organizations in both movements are the same: the CUT and the MST.^{xxxix} In May, they worked together to organize the largest protest in Brasilia's history, which brought over 200,000 people to the streets and resulted in Congressional president Rodrigo Maia temporarily declaring martial law.^{xxxix} Maia represents the neo-fascist *Democratas* party (Democrats, DEM), which is a direct descendent of the military dictatorship, and he is next in line for the presidency should any of the seven accusations of multimillion dollar bribery, money laundering, and kickbacks result in Michel Temer's removal from office.^{xxxix} His bungling response to the protest was a wake up call for many people and the prospect of putting an even worse politician than Temer in office has weakened protests calling for his removal and spurred organizers to begin focusing their attention on next year's presidential ballot.

With the exception of the PSOL-affiliated São Paulo chapter of the Movimento de Trabalhadores Sem Teto social movement (Homeless Workers Movement/MTST), Lula is the favored candidate for all major left social movements and labor union federations for next year's presidential elections. Despite decades of persecution by the Brazilian media oligarchies and libelous social media campaigns, his lead in the polls has steadily increased since the coup. ^{xxxvii} If Lula is allowed to run for office, he will be the clear winner. However, here lies the important question, because his candidacy is currently blocked by U.S.-backed judge and prosecutor Sergio Moro due to flimsy accusations that Lula received illegal reforms on a luxury apartment in Guaruja that the court was unable to prove he either owned or ever set foot in. ^{xxxviii xxxix} Although Sergio Moro has been hailed as an anti-corruption crusader in the hegemonic Brazilian and international press, he continually refuses to prosecute anyone in the conservative opposition PSDB Party, including 2014 presidential runner-up Aécio Neves, who has been caught on video and audio tape soliciting and receiving millions of dollars of bribes from the private sector. ^{xl} This is suspicious because Moro's father was a PSDB party founder in Parana and his wife is a member of the PSDB party. ^{xli} If Lula is not allowed to run, the next most popular candidate is the white-supremacist, misogynist holdover from the Military Dictatorship, Jair Bolsonaro, who recently made a campaign tour in the United States to soften his international image with some support from the corporate think-tank AS/COA. ^{xlii xliii}

When asked about next year's elections, the MST's Gilmar Mauro says, "We are confronting power and resisting against setbacks. This is why we support Lula at the moment. We are acting to form resistance, including electing him to the presidency to move forward with social reforms." ^{xliv}

In conclusion the vast majority of the organized Brazilian left, including the CUT labor union federation and the largest urban and rural social movements believe the PT is the only party that currently has a feasible plan to retake the Brazilian government and undo the damage that was done to human rights, the environment, national autonomy and the public health and education systems over the past year. This vast popular support for Lula, represented in the election poll numbers, seems to represent a pragmatic choice due to a difficult political and economic scenario in which all other viable candidates for the presidency range from ultra-neoliberal to neofascist. However, the fact that the organized left continues to support Lula should not be ignored or downplayed by people who are trying to understand the current political context in Brazil. Furthermore, suggestions from northerners for the Brazilian left to abandon the PT party at a time when it could benefit from solidarity, are, as the four interviews this article was based on make perfectly clear, both ignorant of the current political context and not particularly helpful.

By Brian Mier,

Extramural Contributor at the Council on Hemispheric Affairs

Additional editorial support provided by Aline Piva, Assistant Deputy Director and Head of Brazil Unit, and Liliana Muscarella, Research Fellow at the Council on Hemispheric Affairs

ⁱ Sujatha Fernandes. What's Left of the Bolivarian Revolution, NACLA, 7/26/2017, <https://nacla.org/news/2017/07/27/what%E2%80%99s-left-bolivarian-revolution>

ⁱⁱ Luiz Gonzaga “Gege” da Silva, “The General Strike and the Survival of the Latin American Left”, Interview by Brian Mier, COHA, May 16, 2017, <http://www.coha.org/the-general-strike-and-the-survival-of-the-latin-american-left-an-interview-with-luiz-gonzaga-gege-da-silva/>

ⁱⁱⁱ Douglas Izzo, “There is No Negotiation Whatsoever”, Interview by Brian Mier, COHA, March 17, 2016, <http://www.coha.org/there-is-no-negotiation-whatsoever-union-leader-douglas-izzo-talks-about-labor-rights-in-post-coup-brazil/>

^{iv} Erminia Maricato, “Overcoming Deep Inequality in Brazilian Cities”, Interview by Brian Mier, COHA, April 24, 2017, <http://www.coha.org/overcoming-deep-inequality-in-brazilian-cities-an-interview-with-erminia-maricato/>

^v Gilmar Mauro, “MST and the Fight to Change the Brazilian Power Structure”, Interview by Brian Mier, COHA, September 6, 2017, <http://www.coha.org/mst-and-the-fight-to-change-the-brazilian-power-structure-an-interview-with-gilmar-mauro/>

^{vi} Robbie Mitchell, “The Pink Tide Recedes: End of an Era?”, COHA, January 14, 2016, <http://www.coha.org/the-pink-tide-recedes-end-of-an-era/>

^{vii} Mark Weisbrot, “IMF: Stop Funding Honduras”, the Guardian, September 3, 2009, <https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/cifamerica/2009/sep/03/imf-honduras-aid-zelaya>

^{viii} Jeff Mason and Richard Lough, “Obama Praises Argentina's 'Man in a Hurry' for Reforms”, Reuters, March 23, 2016, <http://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-argentina/obama-praises-argentinas-man-in-a-hurry-macri-for-reforms-idUSKCN0WPOB3>

^{ix} Alexander Main, “Hillary Clinton's Emails and the Honduras Coup”, Center for Economic and Policy Research, September 23, 2015, <http://cepr.net/blogs/the-americas-blog/the-hillary-clinton-emails-and-honduras>

^x Lorenzo Piccio, “US Aid Budget: Winners, Losers and Question Marks”, Devex, March 10, 2014, <https://www.devex.com/news/us-aid-budget-winners-losers-and-question-marks-83005>

^{xi} Glen Greenwald, Andrew Fishman and David Miranda, “After Vote to Remove Brazil's President, Key Opposition Figures Hold Meetings in Washington”, The Intercept, April 18, 2016, <https://theintercept.com/2016/04/18/after-vote-to-remove-brazils-president-key-opposition-figure-holds-meetings-in-washington/>

^{xii} Ben Bogado and Pedro Servin, “Ouster of Paraguay's President Sparks Criticism”, Associated Press, June 23, 2012, accessed at <https://www.yahoo.com/news/ouster-paraguays-president-sparks-criticism-050004014.html>

^{xiii} Donna Bowater, “Brazilians are Fed Up with Corruption but they Love this Anti-Corruption Judge”, Business Insider, April 22, 2016, <http://www.businessinsider.com/brazilians-are-fed-up-with-politicians->

but-they-love-this-anti-corruption-judge-2016-4

^{xiv} A popular theme in academia in 2016. For example, King's College, London held a seminar on August 3, 2016, called "The Failure of the Left: A Brazilian Tragedy", <https://www.kcl.ac.uk/sspp/departments/kbi/NewsandEvents/eventrecords/The-Failure-of-the-Left-a-Brazilian-tragedy.aspx>

^{xv} "Sete Ministros de Temer são Citadas na Lava Jato", Carta Capital, May 12, 2016, <https://www.cartacapital.com.br/politica/alem-de-temer-sete-ministros-estao-envolvidos-na-lava-jato>

^{xvi} "Cunha recebeu R\$ 1 Mi para 'comprar' votos do impeachment de Dilma, diz Funaro", October 14, 2017, <http://www1.folha.uol.com.br/poder/2017/10/1927138-cunha-recebeu-r-1-mi-para-comprar-votos-do-impeachment-de-dilma-diz-funaro.shtml>

^{xvii} Uri Friedman, "The Origins of Brazil's Turmoil", The Atlantic, May 12, 2016, <https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2016/05/brazil-impeachment-origins-america/481911/>

^{xviii} Fabio Fabrini, "Para o ministerio publico, pedaladas do governo de Dilma não são crime", Jornal Estado de São Paulo, July 14, 2016, <http://politica.estadao.com.br/noticias/geral,para-mp-pedaladas-do-governo-dilma-nao-sao-crime,10000062862>

^{xix} Jonathan Watts, "Brazil's Impeachment: What you Need to Know", The Guardian, August 31, 2016, <https://www.theguardian.com/news/2016/aug/31/dilma-rousseff-impeachment-brazil-what-you-need-to-know>

^{xx} Sean Burges, "It was not a Coup (but it was still wrong)", COHA, September 19, 2016, <http://www.coha.org/it-was-not-a-coup-but-it-was-still-wrong/>

^{xxi} Luiz Gonzaga "Gege" da Silva, "The General Strike and the Survival of the Latin American Left", Interview by Brian Mier, COHA, May 16, 2017, <http://www.coha.org/the-general-strike-and-the-survival-of-the-latin-american-left-an-interview-with-luiz-gonzaga-gege-da-silva/>

^{xxii} Douglas Izzo, "There is No Negotiation Whatsoever", Interview by Brian Mier, COHA, March 17, 2016, <http://www.coha.org/there-is-no-negotiation-whatsoever-union-leader-douglas-izzo-talks-about-labor-rights-in-post-coup-brazil/>

^{xxiii} Gilmar Mauro, "MST and the Fight to Change the Brazilian Power Structure", Interview by Brian Mier, COHA, September 6, 2017, <http://www.coha.org/mst-and-the-fight-to-change-the-brazilian-power-structure-an-interview-with-gilmar-mauro/>

^{xxiv} Julia Dolce, "Com desmonte trabalhista, empresas já começam procurar terceirizados e autonomos", Brasil de Fato, August 7, 2017, <https://www.brasildefato.com.br/2017/08/07/com-desmonte-trabalhista-empresas-ja-comecam-a-procurar-terceirizados-e-autonomos/>

^{xxv} "Em casa ou nas ruas, greve geral envolveu 35 milhões de pessoas, dizem organizadores", Rede Brasil Atual, April 28, 2017, <http://www.redebrasilatual.com.br/trabalho/2017/04/em-casa-ou-nas-ruas-greve-geral-envolveu-35-milhoes-de-pessoas-dizem-organizadore>

^{xxvi} Brian Mier, "How Manufactured Economic Crisis in Brazil Paved the Way for a Soft Coup", Upside Down World, September 25, 2017, <http://upside-downworld.org/archives/brazil/manufactured-economic-crisis-brazil-paved-way-soft-coup/>

^{xxvii} Monica Bergamo, "Advogado acusa amigo de Moro de intervir em acordo", Folha de São Paulo, August 27, 2017, <http://www1.folha.uol.com.br/poder/2017/08/1913355-advogado-acusa-amigo-de-moro-de-intervir-em-acordo.shtml>

- xxviii Pedro Peduzzi, “Shell investeria US\$ 10 bilhões na Petrobras e no pre-sal”, EBC Agencia Brasil, October 11, 2016, <http://agenciabrasil.ebc.com.br/economia/noticia/2016-11/shell-investira-us-10-bilhoes-na-petrobras-e-no-pre-sal>
- xxix Erminia Maricato, “Overcoming Deep Inequality in Brazilian Cities”, Interview by Brian Mier, COHA, April 24, 2017, <http://www.coha.org/overcoming-deep-inequality-in-brazilian-cities-an-interview-with-erminia-maricato/>
- xxx Frederico Vasconcelos, “Papa silenciou progressistas brasileiros”, Folha de São Paulo, April 10, 2005, <http://www1.folha.uol.com.br/fsp/mundo/ft1004200509.htm>
- xxxi For example see the alleged betrayal of the PT treated as main theme in Dave Zirin, “Dance with the Devil”, (Chicago:Haymarket, 2014)
- xxxii “Candidatos derrotado no primeira turno de Porto Alegre comentam resultado”, Globo, October 4, 2016, <http://g1.globo.com/rs/rio-grande-do-sul/eleicoes/2016/noticia/2016/10/candidatos-derrotados-no-1-turno-de-porto-alegre-comentam-resultado.html>
- xxxiii “Luciana Genro fica em quarto lugar e PSOL elege 5 deputados na Camara”, UOL, May 10, 2014, <https://eleicoes.uol.com.br/2014/noticias/2014/10/06/luciana-leva-psol-a-quarto-lugar-partido-aumenta-bancada-na-camara.htm>
- xxxiv Sabrina Fernandes, “Brazil's Left Searches for a Path out of the Political Crisis”, Upside Down World, September 18, 2017, <http://upside-downworld.org/archives/brazil/brazils-left-searches-for-a-path-out-of-the-political-crisis/>
- xxxv “Ante maior marcha na historia da Brasilia, Temer mostra que é fraco e covarde, diz CUT”, Rede Brasil Atual, May 24, 2017, <http://www.redebrasilatual.com.br/politica/2017/05/mais-de-200-mil-pessoas-ocuparam-brasilia-contra-reformas-e-por-eleicoes-diretas>
- xxxvi Afonso Bentes, “Temer tropeça de novo em denuncia por corrupção e inquerito por lavagem de dinheiro”, El Pais, September 12, 2017, https://brasil.elpais.com/brasil/2017/09/13/politica/1505253605_963261.html
- xxxvii Valeria Bretas, “Lula aumenta liderança para disputa em 2018, diz pesquisa”, Exame, August 17, 2017, <https://exame.abril.com.br/brasil/lula-aumenta-lideranca-para-disputa-em-2018-diz-pesquisa/>
- xxxviii Daniela Garcia and Hanrikson de Andrade, “Se não ha documento de compra do triplex, ha crime? Especialistas discutam caso Lula”, UOL, May 12, 2017, <https://noticias.uol.com.br/politica/ultimas-noticias/2017/05/12/sem-contrato-do-triplex-nao-ha-crime-cometido-por-lula-especialistas-respndem.htm>
- xxxix US State Department “Brazil Illicit Finance Conference uses the T-word Successfully”, Wikileaks, October 30, 2009, https://wikileaks.org/plusd/cables/09BRASILIA1282_a.html
- xl Lauro Jardim and Guilerme Amado, “Grampo revela que Aécio pediu R\$2 milhões a dono do JBS”, Globo, June 17, 2017, <https://oglobo.globo.com/brasil/grampo-revela-que-aecio-pediu-2-milhoes-donoda-jbs-21353924>
- xli “Nos EUA, Sergio Moro explica por que não julga politicos do PSDB”, O Cafezinho, August 3, 2016, <https://ocafezinho.com/2016/08/03/nos-eua-sergio-moro-explica-por-que-nao-julga-politicos-do-psdb/>
- xlii Nelson de Sá, “Em New York e Washington, Establishment abrir as portas para Jair Bolsonaro”, Folha de São Paulo, October 11, 2017, <https://www1.folha.uol.com.br/colunas/nelsondesa/2017/10/1926083-em-ny-e-washington-establishment-abre-as-portas-para-jair-bolsonaro.shtml>
- xliii Cesar Locotalli, “Universidade George Washington cede palenque eleitoral a Bolsonaro”, Jornalistas

Livres, October 8, 2017, <https://jornalistaslivres.org/2017/10/universidade-george-washington-cede-palanque-eleitoral-bolsonaro/>

^{xliv} Gilmar Mauro, “MST and the Fight to Change the Brazilian Power Structure”, Interview by Brian Mier, COHA, September 6, 2017, <http://www.coha.org/mst-and-the-fight-to-change-the-brazilian-power-structure-an-interview-with-gilmar-mauro/>